Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

January 10, 2011

Minutes

Present:  Arthur P. Clum, Christina Mailhot, Priscilla Burnette, Susan Witt, Kim Russell, Kim Humphrey, Brian Scanlon, Jill Jacobs, Beth Jones, Darla S. Chafin, Bob Barton, Rachel Dyer, Sue Murphy, Laurie Raymond, Irene Mailhot, Peter C. Stuckey, Mary Ellen Rosenberg, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara. 

Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted.

Presentation by Peter C. Stuckey, Maine House Representative from District 114. Representative Stuckey spoke about the Legislative process, the role of the parents, and the Health and Human Services Committee. 

Representative Stuckey’s background 

Representative, Peter Stuckey worked for 18 years as director of Children’s Nature & Science Center and East End Children’s Workshop. Also another 18 years as child development and program operations at the People’s Regional Opportunity Program. During that time, he was a member of the Maine Child Care and Head Start Directors’ association; Alliance for Children’s Care, Education and Supporting Services; Cumberland County Alliance to End Hunger, Cumberland County Child Abuse & Neglect Council; Children’s Advocacy Council.

An overview of the Legislative Process

If this parent Coalition has an idea or concept, a first important step is to contact your legislator to submit your idea.
A Legislator sends the idea for the bill to the Legislative Counsel where it is put in, shaped, and drafted into actual bill. The draft of the bill is returned to the Legislature for introduction. 
Step 1 - The bill goes to the revisers office. 

Step 2 - Once it is approved by the legislators, and responds to it, then it goes to the 

              Legislative Counsel. 

Step 3 - The bill is assigned to a committee. 

Step 4 - Public hearing. 

Step 5 - Work session. 

Also if the bill requires the expenditure of funds must be heard in the fiscal committee.

During the public hearing the bill is presented to the committee and testimony can be heard in support of the bill. The committee then votes by passing the bill. If the bill is defeated, it can be amended several times. Letters of support are important and should be mailed to the committee members before the bill is scheduled to be heard in committee. Each house maintains a schedule of legislative committee hearings. 
How can parents help shape legislation?  
1.  Soon after it is crafted there is an opportunity to shape it further by contacting the sponsors and co-sponsors.  
2.  Work Sessions.  Opinions and information can be provided early on in work sessions.  
3.  Public hearings.  These are important opportunities to be heard.  Numbers count.  Not everyone needs to speak; just being there counts for a lot.  Often when many people speak, Chairs will turn to the others in the room and ask them to stand if they are they in favor, or to stand if they are opposed.  That helps sway the committee.  
4.  Letters.  If a Legislator receives even one letter on a subject that is thoughtfully and well written, it is understood that there are many others likely to have similar concerns or positions.  Letters that are form letters and are all the same are less effective, although still effective.  Three or four letters that are personal and different are really worth something.  These need not be lengthy – even one sentence signed can be powerful.  A personal story is very important.  
A dialogue between parents and the Representative

Parents then shared some personal challenges their families face to educate Representative Stuckey about the complexities.  Peter listened and responded to each of these.  He noted the importance of an economic argument with this particular Legislature and Governor, which may be swayed more by those factors than ones that touch the heart.  In particular, he understood that if a family is home caring for a loved one, those family members are not working.  Having people provide support services allows them to work, the person served to achieve potential, and the parent or parents to pursue careers as well as provide care for their sons/daughters.  This argument needs to be heard by the Legislature.  
End of presentation.

DHHS Update:  Brian Scanlon, DHHS Region I Team Leader, provided a brief update.  
Nothing is clear until the Governor puts the two budgets together before the first week of February.  The Department continues to fill waiver slots at the pace of several a month.  It is hoped this will continue as there is a compelling need.  
Question: How to better access DHHS with a question or concern?
Answer: If you have a case worker that is part of their job to deal with DHHS. If you do not have a case worker the best way to get your questions answered is to ask to speak to the relevant department.  Usually, if you can speak to someone in the right department, they will be able to answer your question.
Housing Funding Update:  No activity at this time.

Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  This Board will play an important role, but it is still early in formation having had two meetings.  Committees have been formed within the Board.  

Look to the Futures group outcome:  Information about a DHHS assessment tool was forwarded to this group, suggested to be something that addressed concerns raised by the group.  
DD Continuum of Care Subcommittee Report – The subcommittee met a second time and participants are enthusiastic about the response from DHHS.  The committee carefully reviewed the AAIDD Assessment Tool (referenced and discussed as part of the Look to the Futures group above).  This assessment tool is hoped to remedy many issues around how to fairly disseminate funds.  It is based on functionality and covers a number of areas.  The assessment is used in 16 states.  The committee then discussed the Section 29 Waiver ways it may have something to offer as a tool to implement the DD CoC.  The committee also discussed Respite Care and the need to find a way for this to occur.  It may be possible to make individualized plans that involve care under a cap, but with a service cap lowered somewhat to allow respite care to be offered as part of a plan instead.  
Review of Feedback from the Website:  Suggestions included 1. Adding Bills that are in front of the Legislature so families could see these.  2. Adding chronology to it so that newcomers could grasp a better picture of how things evolved.  3.  It needs some level of continuance of the supports beyond high school (when people go over a cliff).  
Section 8 Campaign:  This campaign continues and those who have not yet viewed the video are encouraged to do so and take the action steps outlined at the end.  
Other business:  1. Laurie Raymond announced that a new high functioning Asperger’s group is to begin at Port Resources.  
2.  Sue Murphy announced that the Southern Maine Autism Conference will occur on Saturday March 12th from 8 to 4:15 at UNE in Biddeford.  

3.  It was requested that the Mt. Ararat HS Transition series on financial planning be posted to the website.  
Work and Respite care discussion:

Due to the lack of time Cullen postponed the discussion about how it is better for all families if everyone is allowed to work, to the next Coalition meeting.
Next meeting: 2/14/2011-12-2pm, same location.  
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